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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
June 17, 2019
Ohio University

Board Members Present: Phil Smith, Heather Baxter, Dr. David Lee, Amy Numbers, Craig Baldridge, Gerrilyn Rozich, Betty Clark, Bob Hoying, Tim Lecklider, Dave Cecutti
Board Members Absent: Michelle Crandall, Clay Rose, Pete Fingerhut, Frank Willson, Eric Belfrage, Orcun Turkay, Michael O’Malley
Guests: Dr. William Burke, Ohio University
Staff: Scott Dring, Pat King, Meg Berno, Katie Rich
Board Action Items:
· Dr. Lee made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Dave Cecutti seconded. All approved.
· Dr. Lee made a motion to approve the FY20 Board of Directors slate with the addition of Doug Baker as Attraction Representative and adding two voting positions – including a Corporate Representative and At Large Representative. Betty Clark seconded. All approved.

· Dr. Lee asked the Board to provide names of potential Board Members to Dr. Lee or Scott.

· Dr. Lee made a motion to approve the FY20 Budget as presented. Tim Lecklider seconded. All approved.
· The Board directed staff to not engage Franklin County for an ask of County Bed Tax monies.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Phil welcomed guests to Ohio University and the final Board Meeting of the fiscal year.
II.  Consent Agenda


a. Consent Agenda Approval – Dr. Lee made a motion to approve the June 2019 Consent Agenda, which included the April Board Meeting Minutes and May 2019 Financials. Dave Cecutti seconded. All approved.
b. Financials – A summary of the financials for June 2019: Staff provided the financials earlier in the week as part of the Consent Agenda. Fiscal Year-To-Date bed tax revenue thru the month of April totaled $1,077,969 an increase of 2.2 percent over 2018 and a 1.4 percent decrease vs. the YTD budget of $1,094,000. The current total in the checking and saving accounts after the month of May is $205,117.74. Account receivables total $15,941 due to the invoicing for the 2019 Destination Guide. It is the Bureau policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $200,000. Through May, total expenses year-to-date stand at 85 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 87 percent. All account lines are where they should be at this point of the fiscal year. The Bureau’s Executive Committee reviews and the Finance Committee receives detailed financials on a monthly basis.
III.  Executive Committee Report
a. 2018-19 Sales & Marketing Plan (Final Results) – Scott presented the final results of the 2018-19 Sales & Marketing Plan. He highlighted results of the nine organizational measurements. 
	Organizational Measurements


	Goal increase vs. 2017-18
	FINAL RESULTS

	Increase unique website visits to www.visitdublinohio.com.
	20 Percent
(175,000 visits)
	291,523 Visits

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Increase Partnership Program revenue.

	15 Percent
($80,000)
	$78,025
(98% of goal)

	Secure partnership retention rate of the current 55 partners.
	93 Percent
	98% Retention Rate
(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Increase social media reach for Instagram impressions.

	15 percent increase
 (280,000 impressions)  
	354,750 Impressions

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Increase referral traffic to website from social media channels.
	115 percent increase
 (30,000 sessions)
	30,607 Sessions

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Generate new, confirmed room nights.
	 5,500 Room Nights
	6,253 Room Nights

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Generate qualified leads.

	 150 Leads
	168 Leads

(GOAL ACHIEVED)

	Generate impressions through earned media.

	30 Percent
(10 Million Impressions)
	18,479,812 Impressions

(GOAL ACHIEVED)


b. Board of Directors Web Page – Scott highlighted a web page that staff created specifically for the Bureau’s Board of Directors. This resource page includes all the key information needed from a board perspective, including Meeting Minutes, Sales and Marketing Plan, Organizational Overview, Meeting Schedule, Board Contacts, Strategic Plan and Staff Bios. Scott encouraged the Board to provide any feedback and additions they would like to have included on the page. The webpage is located at – https://www.visitdublinohio.com/board-of-directors-resources/. 
c. FY20 Board of Directors – Dr. Lee presented the FY20 Board of Directors. He noted that Heather Baxter with the Memorial Tournament has termed-out in her role as Attraction Representative – thanks to Heather for her 8 years of service. Heather will remain on the Board at the Memorial Tournament Representative in an Ex-Officio role; The Committee is proposing that Doug Baker fill Heather’s vacancy as an Attraction Representative. Doug is the Public Information Officer with Dublin City Schools; Five Board Members have agreed to serve another two-year term – Dr. David Lee; Dave Cecutti; Amy Numbers; Bob Hoying and Gerrilyn Rozich.
The Executive Committee would like to increase the Board from 11 voting members to 13 voting members – adding a Corporate Representative and an At-Large Representative. The rationale being: The Bureau had 11 voting Board Members since the organization’s creation in 1988; The DCVB Budget in 1988 was $100,866; Projected FY20 budget is $1,281,800; There was one part-time staff member in 1988; Currently, we have five full-time and one part-time employee; Dublin had one hotel in 1988; There will be 19 hotels by the end of 2020; Dublin’s population in 1988 was 14,000; 2019 population is 48,000. Additions would be added in the next few weeks – Dr. Lee asked the Board to provide names of potential Board Members to Dr. Lee or Scott.
Dr. Lee made a motion to approve the FY20 Board of Directors slate with the addition of Doug Baker as Attraction Representative and adding two voting positions – including a Corporate Representative and At Large Representative. Betty Clark seconded. All approved.
d. FY20 Budget – Scott presented the FY20 Budget. He noted that the Executive Committee met several times to review and discuss the budget. The detailed budget was provided to the Board last week, but Scott provided an Executive Summary:

Key Observations:
The budget is divided among the Bureau’s six market segments – Meetings, Group, Leisure, Sports, Communication and Administrative; Reserves will be used to offset the projected bed tax revenue reduction. The Bureau will not experience a reduction in Sales and Marketing Efforts; Prior year carryover funds are less in FY20 because of the decrease in bed tax revenue in FY19; The budget ratio between Marketing vs. Administrative Costs is 81% (marketing) vs. 19% (administrative). Industry average is 60% (marketing) vs. 40% (administrative); The percent of the marketing budget for each category include:  Meetings (12%); Group (3%); Leisure (32%); Communication (27%); Sports (8%); The regional campaign is budgeted for $180,000 and the Ohio Campaign is budgeted for $78,500; There are several budget items that are aligned with the four key initiatives in 2019-22 Strategic Plan – Make Tourism a Community Imperative, Grow Shoulder and Off-Peak Visitation, Develop the Tourism Pipeline and Cultivate High Performance Talent; A 3 percent increase in salaries is budgeted for all employees. 
Income:

The Bureau’s estimated bed tax receipts for FY20 are $1,133,000, representing a 4 percent decrease over last year. The decrease is due to Crowne Plaza closing in November for renovations. The Crowne represents 9.5 percent of Dublin’s total hotel rooms and 32 percent of the total hotel meeting space in the City; Bed tax projections were based on responses from Dublin hotel General Managers, Smith Travel Research and other industry measures; The two new hotels (Springhill Suites, TownPlace Suites) to open in 2020-21 are not being considered as part of the projections.
There will be $45,000 utilized from the Reserves Fund, which currently has a balance of $200,000; Staff increased its revenue goal for the Partnership Program to $85,000, a 6 percent increase; There will be a carryover of FY19 revenue in the amount of $15,000 and the cooperative advertising program is estimated to generate $3,800; Total projected revenue (including FY19 Carryover and Reserves) for FY20 is $1,281,800, a 3 percent decrease over FY19.

Budget Items by Market

Meetings -- Several new trade shows have been added to generate additional leads. All shows include – Ohio Society of Association Executives, MPI MidAmerica, Connect Marketplace, Fraternity Executives Association and Small Market Meetings; A Trade Campaign includes FAM Trips for targeted meeting planners, marketing campaign, etc. Digital Edge marketing agency will not be utilized in FY20, since 32 percent of Dublin’s meeting space will be eliminated from the Crowne’s renovation; Sponsorships to raise awareness of Dublin as a meeting destination will include OSAE and MPI MidAmerica. 

Group -- Attending two major trade shows to generate group tour leads – Heartland Travel Showcase and American Bus Association (ABA); Continuing Partnership with Columbus Motorcoach Council and Ohio Has It! (Statewide Collaboration) that includes attendance at one trade show.

Leisure -- The Regional Campaign budget was increased to $180,000. Efforts will include a focus to raise awareness of Dublin in Pittsburgh, Detroit, Indianapolis and Charleston/Huntington; The efforts to market the City and generate business from the State of Ohio include a budget of $78,500 for various campaigns and media buys; Results from the Place DNA Research last year will help develop a targeted campaign; The successful marketing co-op program will continue offering partners the opportunity to leverage their marketing efforts via new videos, print ads and social media. Budget is $20,000; Celtic Cocktail and Fairy Door Trails will continue with supportive marketing efforts. There are expenses associated with the trails including shirts for visitors and postage; Staff will continue to lead the Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance effort. 
Sports -- Attending three trade shows to generate new business leads – U.S. Sports Congress, National Association of Sports Commissions and SPORTS conferences; Media placements and sponsorships include the renewal of the Ohio High School Athletic Association (OHSAA) Partnership, which provides guaranteed room nights for Dublin’s hotels and visibility for the City of Dublin; Marketing support for the 2020 USA Archery National Championship to be held at Darree Fields; Staff is collaborating with other Ohio Sports Agencies to develop a statewide effort to attract national and international events. There is a $1,000 expense for the initial effort.

Communication -- Several destination videos will be produced at the cost of $20,000 and will feature seasonal videos and a video of the new pedestrian/bicycle bridge. Staff will develop a new Destination Video, which will be finalized in the next fiscal year; The 2020 Destination Guide will continue its magazine-style format (8½ x 11) with features, photos and other information on the City. Great Lakes Publishing will oversee the project; Social media budget includes – Dublin Irish Festival and St. Patrick’s Day Campaign and a series of seasonal blogs; The Bureau will continue its Irish is an Attitude Grant Program totaling $10,000, a reduction of 33 percent; Dues and subscriptions budget increased 2 percent. Staff continues to review the ROI of each membership.

Administration -- Health and life insurance expenses decreased 12% vs. FY19, due to an employee leaving the Bureau’s health plan; The Bureau’s retirement plan oversight and organizational accounting for its 990 are budgeted the same for FY20; Rent for the Administrative Offices and Visitor Center remains the same for the next two years. The Bureau rents a storage unit for a total of $1,000 annually; There was a less than a 1 percent increase for items in the categories of Utilities/Maintenance and Office.
Dr. Lee made a motion to approve the FY20 Budget as presented. Tim Lecklider seconded. All approved.
IV.  Bridge Park Fieldhouse
Scott provided an update on the proposed Bridge Park Fieldhouse and asked the Board for guidance on how involved staff should be in assisting in securing the gap funding needed to complete the project. He noted that there have been discussions on utilizing two potential sources of funding – 1) Franklin County Bed Tax and 2) Dublin Bed Tax.
Scott provided a brief overview of the Franklin County Bed Tax, which was established in 1988, noting that every visitor to a hotel in Franklin County is assessed a 4 percent tax that goes directly to the Franklin County Convention Facilities Authority (FCCFA) – Scott served on this Board from 2010-2016. There is an additional 0.9 percent tax added to City of Columbus hotels. Revenue generated from this tax generated $2.3 million from Dublin in 2018 and the total revenue from Franklin County totaled $25 million. FCCFA utilizes these funds for the operation and improvements of the Greater Columbus Convention Center, Nationwide Arena, Hilton Hotel in Downtown Columbus and four parking garages. There continues to be improvements made to all facilities including the expansion of the Hilton Hotel. 
There will be additional annual Dublin Bed Tax funds of approximately $165,000 when the debt for the Dublin Arts Council facility is retired. Scott noted Dublin City Council is meeting on July 29 to discuss the current policy and commitments for the Bed Tax revenue. 
Dr. Lee noted that the Executive Committee discussed the issue and believes the Bureau asking for monies and serving in this “lobbying” role is beyond the organization’s mission and scope of work and the Bureau should not serve in this role. Tim Lecklider asked why the City was interested in the Bureau taking the lead on the ask for County funds and Scott replied he did not know. Betty Clark agreed with the premise that it was beyond the Bureau’s scope to ask for monies for another entity. Phil Smith noted that this would set a dangerous precedent to allow other organizations and causes to seek out the Bureau to support and lobby for future monies.
The Board directed staff to not engage Franklin County for an ask of County Bed Tax monies and not to lobby for such causes in the future. Scott noted that he will have a discussion with Michelle Crandall and Dana McDaniel and let them know of the Board’s desire.
V.  Executive Director Report

a. Archery National Events – Scott noted USA Archery will hold its National Championship in Dublin on August 7-10, 2019. This will mark the second time in as many years that the Bureau, with collaboration from the City of Dublin, has secured this prestigious event. More than 500 archers will participate in the four-day event that will draw participants from across the world. More than 500 collegiate archers representing 54 different universities traveled to Dublin for the U.S. Archery Collegiate National Championships in May. The event generated 600+ room nights.
b. Earned Media Results – The Bureau secured an hour-long travel feature on Dublin with New Day Cleveland (FOX 8) at no cost! Staff worked with New Day Cleveland to feature 11 Dublin restaurants, shops and attractions on the #1 locally produced show in the country. As noted in the organizational metrics, more than 18 million impressions from across the nation have been generated from earned media efforts.   
c. 2019-22 Strategic Plan – Progress continues to be made on the Strategic Plan. Scott highlighted the initiative to “make tourism a shared community imperative.” As part of that effort, staff secured a feature on the City of Dublin’s “News in :90” segment highlighting the Bureau’s offerings to local residents and a survey is currently out to local residents to determine baseline research on the current perception of the Bureau among Dublin residents.
d. DCVB Recognition – The Bureau was honored with six PRism Awards from the Public Relations Society of America. Competing against corporations, agencies, associations and colleges across the region, staff won PRisms for the Destination Guide, Website, Media Kit, E-newsletter, Social Media Campaign and Blog. Pat King was honored by the Ohio Chapter of Meeting Professionals International (MPI) with the Christy Selby Lifetime Achievement Award for her 30+ years of excellence in the Meetings and Events Industry. 
VI.   Guest Speaker – Dr. William Burke, Ohio University

Dr. Burke provided an overview of the Ohio University Campus and the future vision. He also noted the RFP that was distributed for the potential Hotel/Conference Center.

VII.   Industry Roundtable/Other
Bob noted that Forefest was a huge success with an estimated 20,000 attendees; RAM Brewery will be closing and Urban Meyer’s Pint House will replace it this fall; The Pearl will open this fall and Rebel will open in a few weeks. Betty noted that the Miracle League will hold its “Grandparent Day” with an expected 1,200-1,500 visitors to Darree Fields. Scott thanked Phil Smith for his leadership as Board President over the past two years. He provided Phil with the traditional Bodhran Drum as a token of appreciation. Phil will remain on the Board in an ex-officio position.

· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, August 12, Noon, Ohio University
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
